
Board of Aldermen

Town of Carrboro

Meeting Agenda

Town Hall

301 W. Main St.

Carrboro, NC 27510

Board Chambers - Room 1107:30 PMTuesday, October 2, 2018

7:30-7:40

A. POETRY READING, RESOLUTIONS, PROCLAMATIONS,  AND 

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

1. 17-659 Proclamation - Domestic Violence Awareness Month

2. 17-665 Proclamation -  Declaring "Indigenous People's Day"

7:40-7:45

B. ANNOUNCEMENT OF UPCOMING MEETINGS

7:45-7:50

C. REQUESTS FROM VISITORS AND SPEAKERS FROM THE FLOOR

7:50-7:55

D. CONSENT AGENDA

1. 17-662  Request to Approve the Reassignment of a Carrboro Seat on the 

Orange County Animal Services Hearing Pool      

PURPOSE:   The purpose of this item is for the Board of Aldermen to approve 

the reassignment of Michelle Walker to the Carrboro seat on the Orange County 

Animal Services Hearing Pool.      

Attachment A - A RESOLUTION RECOMMENDING AN APPOINTMENT 

TO THE ORANGE COUNTY ANIMAL SERVICES ADVISORY 

BOARD.docx

Attachments:

2. 17-658  Monthly Economic Development Activity             

PURPOSE:   The purpose of this item is to provide a monthly update to the 

Board of Aldermen on current Economic Development activities within Carrboro.           

October Economic Development Report.docxAttachments:

E. OTHER MATTERS

Page 1 Town of Carrboro Printed on 9/28/2018

http://carrboro.legistar.com/gateway.aspx?m=l&id=/matter.aspx?key=3306
http://carrboro.legistar.com/gateway.aspx?m=l&id=/matter.aspx?key=3312
http://carrboro.legistar.com/gateway.aspx?m=l&id=/matter.aspx?key=3309
http://carrboro.legistar.com/gateway.aspx?M=F&ID=cf678dec-f90d-4ca2-8797-76baf3e055b5.docx
http://carrboro.legistar.com/gateway.aspx?m=l&id=/matter.aspx?key=3305
http://carrboro.legistar.com/gateway.aspx?M=F&ID=5933b45f-480d-4ce2-9c07-69024b68fdc7.docx


October 2, 2018Board of Aldermen Meeting Agenda

7:50-8:10

1. 17-663 UNC presentation on student housing

PURPOSE:  The purpose of this item is to share information with the Board on 

student housing.

8:10-8:30

2. 17-657  Economic Development Impacts of Arts in Orange County, NC  

PURPOSE:   The purpose of this item is to report to the Board the findings of the 

Arts and Economics Prosperity IV study conducted by Americans for the Arts.  

8:30-9:15

3. 17-640  Short and Long Term Parking Management Strategies for The 203 

Project        

PURPOSE:    The purpose of this item is to layout the short term parking 

management strategy that staff has designed to accommodate parking during the 

construction of The 203 Project. 

9:15-9:45

4. 17-644 Update on Transportation Projects - September 2018 

PURPOSE:   The purpose of this agenda item is to present to the Board of 

Aldermen an update on the numerous different transportation projects which have 

been moving forward over the past several months.  

Attachment A - Resolution 2018

Attachment B - BOA Update on Transportation Projects-10-2-2018

Attachments:

9:45-10:00

5. 17-653  Human Services Application Funding Process 

PURPOSE:   The purpose of the agenda item is to gather feedback/direction from 

the Board on possible changes to Human Services application funding process.        

F. MATTERS BY BOARD MEMBERS

G. MATTERS BY TOWN MANAGER

H. MATTERS BY TOWN ATTORNEY

I. MATTERS BY TOWN CLERK
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Town of Carrboro

Agenda Item Abstract

File Number:17-662

Town Hall
301 W. Main St.

Carrboro, NC 27510

Agenda Date: 10/2/2018 File Type:Agendas

In Control: Board of Aldermen

Version: 1

TITLE: ..Title

 Request to Approve the Reassignment of a Carrboro Seat on the Orange County Animal
Services Hearing Pool
PURPOSE:  The purpose of this item is for the Board of Aldermen to approve the reassignment of Michelle
Walker to the Carrboro seat on the Orange County Animal Services Hearing Pool.

DEPARTMENT: Town Clerk

CONTACT INFORMATION:  Cathy Dorando

INFORMATION:  The County Clerk forwarded the following request:

We are requesting that the Carrboro Board of Alderman approve the reassignment of Michelle Walker, a

Carrboro resident, to the Town of Carrboro representative position on the Animal Services Hearing Panel Pool.

Michelle Walker is currently serving on the Hearing Panel Pool and would just switch positions to fill the

vacancy.  Her position as an Animal Services Advisory Board representative will be filled by existing member

Amanda Schwoerke.

FISCAL & STAFF IMPACT:  N/A

RECOMMENDATION:..r Town staff recommends that the Board approve the attached resolution.

Town of Carrboro Printed on 9/28/2018Page 1 of 1

powered by Legistar™

http://www.legistar.com/


A RESOLUTION RECOMMENDING THE REASSIGNMENT OF SEATS ON THE 
ORANGE COUNTY ANIMAL SERVICES HEARING POOL

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED BY THE CARRBORO BOARD OF ALDERMEN 
THAT: 

Section 1. The Mayor and Board of Aldermen hereby approve the reassignment of Michelle 
Walker, a Carrboro resident, to the Town of Carrboro representative position on the Animal 
Services Hearing Panel Pool.



Town of Carrboro

Agenda Item Abstract

File Number:17-658

Town Hall
301 W. Main St.

Carrboro, NC 27510

Agenda Date: 10/2/2018 File Type:Agendas

In Control: Board of Aldermen

Version: 1

TITLE: ..Title

 Monthly Economic Development Activity
PURPOSE:  The purpose of this item is to provide a monthly update to the Board of Aldermen on current
Economic Development activities within Carrboro.

DEPARTMENT:  Economic and Community Development

CONTACT INFORMATION:  Annette Stone, AICP Director of ECD 919-918-7319

astone@townofcarrboro.org

INFORMATION:   The ECD Department has been asked to provide a monthly update to the Board of
Aldermen on various Economic Development activities within the Town.  The attached report is for the month
of October.

FISCAL & STAFF IMPACT:    N/A

RECOMMENDATION:..r  Staff recommends the Board receive the report.
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ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT – PRIVATE SECTOR

South Green 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION: Development with 45,000 square feet of multiple commercial buildings on 
a 5.6 acre site at 501 South Greensboro Street. 

CURRENT STATUS: Buildings 1 and 4 are under construction.  Known tenants include Atlas Taco 
Bar, Craftboro Brewing Depot, Montessori Academy in South Green, Nailz (organic salon), and 
Coronato (pizza by Teddy Diggs).

PROJECT BACKGROUND: This Conditional Use Permit application proposed multiple commercial 
buildings on a site at 501 South Greensboro Street that formerly was occupied by Rogers-Triem. The site 
had considerable known flooding issues, which was addressed through collaboration with Town and 
NCDOT. The Board of Aldermen set a public hearing for the rezoning and CUP request on April 28, 2015. 
The project went before the Joint Advisory Boards Meeting on April 2 and ESC on April 8. The Board 
approved the project, with conditions, on June 9, 2015. 

ESTIMATED TAX VALUE: $13,000,000



Lloyd Farm

PROJECT DESCRIPTION: A mixed use project with multiple commercial buildings on approximately 
~40 acres, including Harris Teeter grocery and energy center.  A proposed 200 unit senior living
residential facility and 20 townhomes.  It is located at the corner of Old Fayetteville Road and 
Highway 54 on property historically known as Lloyd Farm.  The developer is proposing a payment 
in lieu between $743,000 and an additionally $250,000 conditioned on the ability to provide on-
site affordable housing units.

CURRENT STATUS: A revised zoning application has been submitted and is under review. A public 
hearing was held by the Board of Alderman on September 25, 2018.  The item has been continued 
until October 23, 2018.

PROJECT BACKGROUND: Project was originally considered by the Board and denied in 2016.  The 
applicant modified the plan and resubmitted an application in the spring of 2018.  A public hearing was
held September 25, 2018 and continued until October 23, 2018.

ESTIMATED TAX VALUE: $64,000,000



Shelton Station

PROJECT DESCRIPTION:  A mixed use development located at 410 North Greensboro on 2.64 acres 
of land with 22,716 sq ft of commercial space, and 94 1 and 2 bedroom apartment units including 
19 affordable units.

CURRENT STATUS: The commercial portion of the building is now 80% occupied with UNC Horizons 
and Figure Eight Films as tenants.  The remaining retail is currently under negotiations. 
Residential units are under construction with an estimated completion date of December 18/January 
19 – Pre-Leasing activities for apartments will start very soon.  

PROJECT BACKGROUND: Conditional use permit plans in accordance with the B-1(g) conditional zoning 
district approved by the Board of Aldermen was granted (with conditions) on April 2, 2013.

ESTIMATED TAX VALUE: Residential Units $11,000,000 

ACTUAL TAX VALUE:  Commercial $3,042,700



Hilton Garden Inn – East Main Square

PROJECT DESCRIPTION:  A five story, 144 room hotel with conference space to be located 
immediately behind the existing East Main Square shopping strip.  

CURRENT STATUS: The developer has reported that construction is on hold until further notice.

PROJECT BACKGROUND: The project received a CUP in March of 2016 and a two year extension for the 
permit in January of 2018.  

ESTIMATED TAX VALUE: $12,000,000



Other Updates:

 Boer Brothers Heating and Cooling – site work has begun for construction of new office and 
warehouse space located at 630 Hwy 54 W.

 Claremont South Commercial - a two story mixed use building with the first floor containing 
6,797sf of office space and the 2nd floor containing 4,879sf and a total of four residential units. 
Conditional Use Permit originally approved by the Board of Aldermen in April 2012.  

 CVS Property – the property at 201 N. Greensboro is under contract.  Staff has made initial 
contact with the potential buyer who is conducting a due diligence assessment.

 Space For Sale or Lease –
o 206 West Main Street – 3900 sq ft of office space above Akai Hana
o 610 Jones Ferry Road – 11,683 sq ft office/light manufacturing Willow Creek 

Professional Center
o 202 South Greensboro – 3300 sq. ft. office flex space next to Glass Halfull aka the Old 

Post Office building
o 311 East Main Street – 8000 sq. ft. retail/flex space Old Fireplace Buidling next to Wings

 Business Update –
o Carrboro Plumbing has found a permanent home at 102 Ashe Street.  In addition, they 

were awarded a $10,000 grant from Orange County Economic Development.  They 
learned about the grant opportunity during a joint ESC/CBA after-edu networking event
at Looking Glass Café.  “We applied for the Economic Development grant after 
attending the info session (that you awesomely organized and publicized!!). We found 
out in mid-August that our proposal was accepted. We just received the funds this 
week (which is super helpful because we are using the funds to upfit our space to 
make our quirky little mill house work for our business). We are SO happy that we are 
able to stay in Carrboro and keep serving the community that helped us grow!!”

o Galerie Pied-a-Terra, a new fine art gallery has opened at 205 West Weaver Street and 
will have it’s grand opening on October 12th during ArtWalk. 



Town of Carrboro

Agenda Item Abstract

File Number:17-663

Town Hall
301 W. Main St.

Carrboro, NC 27510

Agenda Date: 10/2/2018 File Type:Agendas

In Control: Board of Aldermen

Version: 1

TITLE: ..Title

UNC presentation on student housing

PURPOSE: The purpose of this item is to share information with the Board on student housing.

DEPARTMENT: Town Manager’s Office

CONTACT INFORMATION:  Rebecca Buzzard, rbuzzard@townofcarrboro.org

<mailto:rbuzzard@townofcarrboro.org>, 919-918-7438

INFORMATION:  Dr. Christopher Payne, Associate Vice Chancellor for Student Affairs; Linda
Convissor, Director of Community Relations, Dr. Aaron Bachenheimer, Executive Director of Off-Campus
Student Life and Community Partnerships, and Allan Blattner, Director of Housing and Residential Education,
from The University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, will present on the current status of student housing and
a look to the future.

FISCAL & STAFF IMPACT:  There is no fiscal or staff impact.

RECOMMENDATION:..r The Board of Aldermen receive this report and share their input.
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Town of Carrboro

Agenda Item Abstract

File Number:17-657

Town Hall
301 W. Main St.

Carrboro, NC 27510

Agenda Date: 10/2/2018 File Type:Agendas

In Control: Board of Aldermen

Version: 1

TITLE: ..Title

 Economic Development Impacts of Arts in Orange County, NC
PURPOSE:  The purpose of this item is to report to the Board the findings of the Arts and Economics
Prosperity IV study conducted by Americans for the Arts.

DEPARTMENT:   Economic and Community Development

CONTACT INFORMATION:   Annette Stone, AICP Economic and Community Development (919)

918-7319 astone@townofcarrboro.org

INFORMATION:   Katie Murray, Orange County Executive Director for the Orange County Arts
Commission will present the findings from the Arts and Economics Prosperity IV. According to the study, the
nonprofit arts and culture industry generates $85.4 million in annual economic activity in Orange County, NC -
supporting 3,352 full-time equivalent jobs and generating $8.0 million in local and state government revenues.
The most comprehensive economic impact study of the nonprofit arts and culture industry ever conducted in
the United States, Arts & Economic Prosperity IV was conducted by Americans for the Arts (AFTA), a national
nonprofit organization for advancing the arts and arts education.

The study also stated, nonprofit arts and culture organizations in Orange County, NC spent $63.9 million during
fiscal year 2010. This spending is far-reaching: organizations pay employees, purchase supplies, contract for
services and acquire assets within their community. Those dollars, in turn, generated $55.6 million in household
income for local residents and $5.4 million in local and state government revenues.

    Nationally, the Arts & Economic Prosperity IV study reveals that the nonprofit arts industry produced $135.2
billion in economic activity during 2010. This spending-$61.1 billion by nonprofit arts and culture
organizations plus an additional $74.1 billion by their audiences-supported 4.1 million full-time equivalent jobs
and generated $22.3 billion in federal, state and local tax revenues

FISCAL & STAFF IMPACT:   None.

RECOMMENDATION:..r  Staff recommends the Board receive the report.
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Town of Carrboro

Agenda Item Abstract

File Number:17-640

Town Hall
301 W. Main St.

Carrboro, NC 27510

Agenda Date: 10/2/2018 File Type:Agendas

In Control: Board of Aldermen

Version: 1

TITLE: ..Title

 Short and Long Term Parking Management Strategies for The 203 Project
PURPOSE:   The purpose of this item is to layout the short term parking management strategy that staff has
designed to accommodate parking during the construction of The 203 Project.

DEPARTMENT:  Economic and Community Development

CONTACT INFORMATION:  Annette Stone, Economic and Community Development Director

astone@townofcarrboro.org <mailto:astone@townofcarrboro.org> 919-918-7319

INFORMATION:   First, the goal will be to provide spaces that are open and easily identifiable to the
customers of the downtown.   We will address both daytime use and nighttime use.   A key strategy in doing
this will be to move employees, park and ride, or other longer term parking out of core downtown lots
including the West Weaver, Century Center, Armadillo, and Jean Ward’s lot (next to Barber Shop on Main).

For daytime parking, staff is working with White Oak HOA to gain access for 30 parking spaces for Town Hall
employees to park.  With this shift, we will ask downtown employees currently parking in the West Weaver (or
other downtown lots) to park at Town Hall.  Staff has reached out to East Main Square to allow Century Center
staff to park for more than the 3 hour period in the parking deck.  We are working with the Bank of America to
relocate 8 spaces reserved in the Century Center lot for the Police Department to the Bank of America lot.   In
addition, the parking study showed that the parking deck is underutilized during the day by around 50% ( 75
spaces).  Our communication strategy will direct people to park in the deck, especially during underutilized
daytime hours.

For nighttime parking, Fitch Lumber and Piedmont Health have agreed to allow parking after business hours
and on weekends.  There are approximately 50 spaces in the Fitch Lumber lot and 85+ in the Piedmont Health
lot.  We could consider a valet parking system for these lots. Staff is monitoring the CVS lot as a new owner is
anticipated soon and talking with other private lot owners for shared/leasing options.

Enforcement of the core lots identified above are essential to this strategy to keep parking open and available
for downtown customers.  Staff is working on a plan to begin enforcement of the two-hour limited parking in
these lots.   Finally, our communication strategy will include temporary signage to direct users to available
parking, updated story mapping at parkcarrboro.com, and a strong social media campaign on where to park in
Carrboro.
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Agenda Date: 10/2/2018 File Type:Agendas

In Control: Board of Aldermen

Version: 1

Implementation of this plan will require participation on everyone’s part.  We are beginning with our own town
employees and have had several meetings to discuss issues around parking including reasonable walking
distances, alternative modes of transportation, and the special considerations that need to be considered in a
shift in parking patterns.  Staff has also begun to reach out to downtown businesses that utilize public parking
lots for employees to inform them of the strategy for short term parking.

Parking Associated with The 203 Project

Information on the parking program for building users and those who presently park in the public parking lot at

this location will be presented by Iain Banks with parking consultants Nelson-Nygaard.

FISCAL & STAFF IMPACT:   Cost and budgets for lease and/or up fit of parking lots are still being
developed/negotiated, but will be included in the budget for the 203 Project.

RECOMMENDATION:..r  Staff recommends the Board receive the report.
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Town of Carrboro

Agenda Item Abstract

File Number:17-644

Town Hall
301 W. Main St.

Carrboro, NC 27510

Agenda Date: 10/2/2018 File Type:Agendas

In Control: Board of Aldermen

Version: 1

TITLE: ..Title

Update on Transportation Projects - September 2018
PURPOSE:  The purpose of this agenda item is to present to the Board of Aldermen an update on the
numerous different transportation projects which have been moving forward over the past several months.

DEPARTMENT:  Planning

CONTACT INFORMATION:  Zach Hallock, 919-918-7329, zhallock@townofcarrboro.org; Tina

Moon, 919-918-7325, cmoon@townofcarrboro.org

INFORMATION:  As the Board has been on its summer break, a number of transportation items have
continued to move forward during that time. While an update on the NCDOT managed Merritt Mill/Brewer
intersection design was provided earlier this month, other projects have continued to develop in the
background. The purpose of this update is to provide more specific details as to the development of key projects
along with a report of the current progress.

FISCAL & STAFF IMPACT:  No impacts associated with receiving the report

RECOMMENDATION:..r  Staff recommends that the Board consider the resolution receiving the

report. Staff can provide answers to questions or comments as they may arise or at future meetings.
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Attachment A 

 

 

 

A RESOLUTION RECEIVING AN UPDATE ON TRANSPORTATION 

PROJECTS 

 

 

 

WHEREAS, the Board of Aldermen has received presentations on important long range 

regional transportation plans, such as the Comprehensive Transportation Plan (CTP), the 

Metropolitan Transportation Plan (MTP) and the Orange County Transit Plan; and 
 

WHEREAS, the Town of Carrboro has a number of local transportation projects that are in 

process; and 

 

WHEREAS, Town staff have requested Board input and approvals at key milestones; and 

 

WHEREAS, staff have provided the Board with updates on particularly projects at regular 

intervals. 

 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Carrboro Board of Aldermen that the Board 

receives this comprehensive update on a number of transportation projects that have been 

ongoing for the last several months. 

 

 
This the 2nd day of October in 2018. 
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TOWN OF CARRBORO 

NORTH CAROLINA 

 

 

TRANSMITTAL               PLANNING DEPARTMENT 

DELIVERED VIA: ☒ HAND ☐ MAIL ☐ FAX ☒ EMAIL 

To:  David Andrews, Town Manager 

  Mayor and Board of Aldermen 

From:  Zachary Hallock, Transportation Planner 

Date:  September 26, 2018 

Subject: Update on Transportation Projects 

 

Summary 

 

This document is intended to update the Board of Aldermen on the status of a number of 

different transportation projects which have been moving forward over the past few months. The 

Board last received a similar update on October 3, 2017.  (A link to the previous report may be 

found at https://carrboro.legistar.com/LegislationDetail.aspx?ID=3167043&GUID=89DA6F06-

8717-4BB5-9DA7-77317A443C5B&Options=&Search= ) Projects are largely organized in the 

follow manner: NCDOT Projects, Town Projects, and Bicycle Projects and Planning. 

 

NCDOT Projects 

 

Estes Drive/North Greensboro Street intersection project (U-5846) 

The Board received presentations on the conceptual design for roundabout at the intersection of 

Estes Drive and North Greensboro Street on May 10, 2016 and September 19, 2017.  

Consideration of a request to accept an offer from NCDOT relating to easements for project 

construction was provided to the Board on May 15, 2018 (meeting materials may be found here:  

https://carrboro.legistar.com/MeetingDetail.aspx?ID=571559&GUID=A1B570A7-B73B-4797-

AB48-DD36E6952A39&Options=&Search=)  NCDOT advertised the project for construction 

this summer, but received no bids.  They are in the process of reviewing the bid proposal and 

anticipating rebidding in the near future.  The project will be funded and managed by NCDOT. 

 

Merritt Mill/Franklin/E Main/Brewer intersection project (U-5847) 

The Board received information relating to the updated design for proposed improvements to the 

Merritt Mill/Franklin/E Main/Brewer intersection at its September 4, 2018 meeting.  The new 

design focuses on enhancements to bike/ped infrastructure rather than capacity improvements for 

vehicles.  NCDOT would manage and fund the project in its entirety (no local match).  The 

https://carrboro.legistar.com/LegislationDetail.aspx?ID=3167043&GUID=89DA6F06-8717-4BB5-9DA7-77317A443C5B&Options=&Search
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highway project programmed as U-5847 would be removed from the STIP.  The Board has 

approved a resolution supporting NCDOT investment in this location so that construction could 

move forward in a timely manner.   

 

NCDOT indicated at the September 12th DCHC MPO Board Meeting that the design should be 

finalized in the near future and, that a NCDOT representative could attend a Town Board 

meeting to provide an update with additional details on the project design, if desired, with a 

target meeting date in October.   

 

Corridor Studies 

 

NC 54 West – Corridor Study and TIP Projects 

The corridor study is close to completion.  A presentation to the Board is scheduled for October 

16th.  Information relating to the study including public information meeting materials are 

available at the project website: http://www.nc54west.com/ 

 

There are also two TIP projects along this corridor which are in the scoping phase and are 

anticipated to receive funding as part of Prioritization 5.0. 

 R-5821A: NC 54 from Orange Grove Road to Old Fayetteville Road 

o This project largely consists of intersection capacity improvements (turn lanes, 

signal timing) along the length of the corridor.   

 U-6071: NC 54 from Old Fayetteville Road to W Main Street 

o The focus of this project is to provide traffic operations/capacity improvements 

for the Old Fayetteville/NC 54 intersection, but Town and NCDOT staff have 

discussed expanding the scope of the project to include the West Main/James 

Street intersection, and the section of NC 54 in between.  The sidepath along NC 

54 from Main/James Street to Anderson Park has also been discussed as a 

possible bike/ped enhancement to the project.  Funding for the sidepath, if 

included, would likely come from the bike-ped project submitted by the Town as 

part of P5.0; the amount (percentage) of local match for the sidepath, if 

constructed as an enhancement to a highway project, has not yet been determined.   

 

A scoping meeting to discuss these projects was held in June, 2018.  The current schedule 

information for the projects is as follows: 

R-5821A - ROW 2020, Construction 2022, Completion 2024 

U-6071 -  ROW 2024, Construction 2026, Completion 2027 

 

NC 54 between Old Fayetteville Road and Columbia Street (Chapel Hill) 

In January, the Carrboro Planning and Police departments sent a letter to NCDOT in support of a 

request from Chapel Hill to conduct a corridor on NC 54, between Old Fayetteville Road and 

Columbia Street with a focus on bike-ped safety, particularly with regard to access to transit.  

NCDOT met with police and transportation staff from both towns to discuss a project scope and 

are in the process of finalizing the scope of services to engage with a consultant. 

 

  

http://www.nc54west.com/
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Town Projects 

 

East Main Street Study 

East Main Street is on NCDOT’s upcoming schedule for resurfacing, providing an opportunity to 

revisit the current cross section of the street from Weaver Street to Rosemary Street.  The 

engineering firm Stantec (on the DCHC MPO on-call services list) has been engaged to analyze 

the feasibility of an alternative cross section that would include bicycle and pedestrian 

improvements; this is the same firm that is designing the intersection improvements at Merritt 

Mill/Franklin/E Main/Brewer Lane.  Public outreach and final design would only proceed if 

NCDOT approval for the modification is received.  The contract is being finalized and a meeting 

with Stantec, Town staff and NCDOT is being scheduled to discuss the parameters of the 

analysis.  NCDOT is aware of the Town’s interest that the findings from this analysis, if deemed 

feasible, be considered prior to the resurfacing.  Modifications to the scope of the intersection 

improvements at E Main/Brewer Lane may also affect the timing of the resurfacing for this 

section of East Main Street. 

 

Jones Ferry Road – Protected Bike Lanes (Possible Pilot Program) 

Town staff have been working with NCDOT to identify potential treatments for protected bike 

lanes on Jones Ferry Road, an interest identified as part of the Spot Safety Improvement Project 

for the corridor.  Staff from NCDOT’s Bicycle and Pedestrian Division have discussed options, 

(which may include possible funding) for the effort to be expanded into a pilot project for 

establishing protected bike lanes treatments that could be replicated throughout the state.  To 

date, discussions with Public Works and NCDOT have focused on concerns over cost, 

maintenance, snow clearance, and transit operations. Staff have currently identified a set of 

potential treatments based on the NCDOT approved products list which could be utilized to 

create a protected bike lane. Public input for the ideas developed during this process could be 

rolled into the outreach for the Bike Plan Update, or pursued on a separate timeline. 

Additionally, this project would represent new ground for NCDOT as there are currently no 

state-maintained facilities with protected bike lanes, thus any results gleamed from this pilot 

project would be used to inform NCDOT design guidelines for protected bike lanes throughout 

the state.  

 

Bike Loop Detectors (U-4726-DF) 

Staff advertised the bike loop detectors last October but did not receive any bids.  After learning 

of the schedule for resurfacing along Main Street, staff discussed different options to completing 

the project as part of the repaving process or as part of signal maintenance.  After reviewing the 

project with FHWA and NCDOT as part of a federal audit, the Town was directed to advertise 

the project for a second time.   

 

Homestead Road-Chapel Hill High School Multi-Use Path (U-4726-DE) 

Staff is working with the CEI firm to finalize a punch list and begin the remaining work on the 

project.  The final plantings are scheduled for installation during the fall planting season, 

typically around November.  A future spur linking the multi-use path to Claremont South is also 

in the works and once completed will provide a direct connection to residents living along the 
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south side of Homestead Road in Claremont South and neighboring residential subdivisions, 

such as Wexford, Williams Woods, Cates Farm, and heading toward downtown Carrboro.   

 

Morgan Creek Greenway (EL-4828A) 

The Town submitted the project proposal (plans, specification manual and engineer’s estimate) 

for Phase 1 of the greenway to NCDOT on September 14th for construction authorization, and 

has received notice from NCDOT that authorization was approved.  Staff has also worked with 

NCDOT and the DCHC MPO staff to move the TAP-DA funds allocated to Phase 2 of the 

greenway to Phase 1, so that the money can be allocated to construction prior to the scheduled 

rescission in September 2019. 

 

Jones Creek Greenway (C-5181) 

Staff advertised for engineering design services late last year and subsequently identified a 

recommended firm.  NCDOT has approved the firm and their estimate for the scope of work for 

the project.  Staff is preparing a draft contract for NCDOT approval.  Once executed, design 

services will be underway, starting with a kick-off meeting for outreach.  The project is funded 

entirely with CMAQ money.  The estimate has come in over the amount earmarked for design 

services, and staff has been working with NCDOT and DCHC MPO staff to shift some the funds 

programmed for construction to design in order to keep the project moving forward.  CMAQ 

funds are also scheduled for rescission.  The DCHC MPO Technical Committee has been 

reviewing different strategies to ensure that projects underway or shovel ready—receive existing 

funds and that the remaining projects are positioned to request/receive CMAQ funds with the 

upcoming call for projects.    

 

Estes Drive Corridor Study and Bike/Ped Improvements (EB-5886) 

Town staff is working with NCDOT and the Town of Chapel Hill to determine the project scope 

for bike/ped improvements along this corridor. The project has been split into separate projects 

(A & B) to allow each Town to execute a municipal agreement with NCDOT directly, provides 

more flexibility with regard to scheduling.  Carrboro Planning staff is working with the Town 

attorney to prepare a draft agreement with GoTriangle to receive transit plan funds, including 

funds to proceed with the corridor study.  The corridor study is intended to help inform the 

design of the western portion of the Estes Drive corridor for a seamless connection with the 

future roundabout at North Greensboro Street and sensitive design within the tight right-of-way 

between North Greensboro Street and the Wilson Park Greenway.  It is anticipated that design 

and right-of-way acquisition would be managed by the towns and construction managed by 

NCDOT. 

 

South Greensboro Street Sidewalk (C-5650) 

The Town has received a municipal agreement from NCDOT and is in the process of preparing a 

RFLOI for NCDOT approval to beginning advertising for design services.   

 

Main Street Sidewalk 

As part of the development of the updated Durham and Orange county transit plans, the Town 

submitted a capital project request to construct a sidewalk along West Main Street between 

Fidelity Street and Poplar Street.  Staff requested delaying the funds for the Main Street project 

to a later fiscal year in order to receive funds for the South Greensboro Street sidewalk in an 
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earlier fiscal year.  Correspondence between GoTriangle and the Town, to that effect, provided 

sufficient confirmation that funds would available for the South Greensboro project—allowing 

the Town to proceed with the process of initiating a municipal agreement with NCDOT.   

 

Barnes Street Sidewalk (EB-5890) & Jones Ferry Road Sidewalk (EB-5880) 

The Barnes Street and Jones Ferry Road sidewalk projects were programmed for funding in the 

2018-2027 STIP.   Staff has requested that the start date of these two projects begin in FY 2022, 

anticipating a schedule of design in FY 2022, ROW acquisition FY 2023 and construction FY 

2024.  The proximity of the two projects offers an opportunity to seek one contractor to construct 

both projects if such an arrangement provides an economy of scale benefit.   

 

SPOT 5.0 Local Projects Scoring/Points Allocation 

 Old NC 86 Bike Lanes – Current SPOT methodology resulted in very low scoring such 

that this project (neither the Highway or Bike/Ped versions) is unlikely to receive funding 

 Seawell School Road Bike/Ped connection – The version of the project with a multi-use 

path scored better than bike lanes and may score high enough to receive funding. Staff 

anticipates that the DCHC MPO Technical Committee will recommend allocating local 

points to this project. 

 NC 54 Sidepath (Main St to Anderson Park) (This project may be incorporated as part of 

the TIP project U-6071 as noted above). 

 NC 54 at Old Fayetteville intersection improvements (U-6071 this project was included 

in the June 2018 scoping meeting with NCDOT and has received some analysis as part of 

the NC 54 West Corridor study. 

 

 

Bicycle Projects and Planning 

 

Bicycle Transportation Plan Update 

Town staff have worked over the summer to review and execute the grant agreement to NCDOT 

to receive funding for the Bike Plan update. A Request for Proposals (RFP) has been finalized, 

planning and finance staff are currently working to set a date to advertise that RFP. The planning 

process for this update should also provide an opportunity to facilitate a broad public input 

process aimed at seeking citizen feedback on a number of different transportation projects in 

addition to the plan update. 

 

Bicycle Friendly Communities Application 

This summer, town staff worked to complete the latest iteration of the Bicycle Friendly 

Communities (BFC) application. Upon nearing the deadline, staff spoke with the BFC program 

manager regarding the application and other administrative issues which might affect our current 

status. It was indicated that while our present Silver-level designation technically only runs 

through 2018, there is a leeway period allowed so long as an application is submitted during the 

next year. It was staff’s understanding, based in part on that conversation, that having a complete 

(or nearly competed) Bike Plan update would significantly strengthen the application. With that 

in mind, staff’s intention is to submit the formal BFC application in the fall of 2019 to ensure the 

best opportunity to reach Gold-level status. 
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Other Bicycle Infrastructure Projects 

 

Pathway Drive Bike Boulevard 

Since the Board last received an update on this project (November 21, 2017), staff has been 

working with the Town Engineer to develop a series of conceptual designs (‘typicals’) which 

could be used to seek public input.  These ‘typicals’ represent simple landscaped bump-outs, 

chokers, and chicanes which will serve to calm traffic along Pathway Drive. In addition, 

sharrows would be added along the length of the street to better indicate that bicycle traffic 

should utilize the full travel lane. This option allows for the conversion of the existing cross 

sections (which includes bike lanes) to include elements of a bike boulevard; overall automobile 

speeds should be slower but would allow on-street parking to occur in some locations due to the 

new bump-outs and chokers.  

 

Cobblestone Colfax Connector 

The existing 5-foot wide sidewalk between the cul-de-sacs on Colfax Drive and Cobblestone 

Drive creates a bike/ped connection between the cul-de-sacs on Cobblestone Drive and Colfax 

Drive. Based on the surrounding network of bike/ped connections (the cut through from Colfax 

Drive to Claremont Drive, the newly opened Homestead Road-Chapel Hill High School Multi-

Use Path (Bolin Creek Greenway Phase 1B) and the other planned improvements (traffic 

calming along Cobblestone Drive) upgrading the sidewalk to a wider multi-use path could serve 

to create a Bike Boulevard route from Hillsborough Road to Homestead Road. Town staff 

reached out to residents for comment on the idea of widening the path in September, and initial 

survey work is underway to determine how wide a potential path could be made as well as other 

details. 

 

Other, smaller, bike infrastructure projects have been identified for analysis and may be easier to 

implement either as part of the update to the Bicycle Plan or as standalone projects include: 

 Roberson Street/Libba Cotten – Provide guidance to cyclists as they merge from the 

bikeway into street traffic 

 Shelton Street/Carrboro Elementary – Provide guidance to cyclists who are travelling in 

the opposite direction of traffic on Shelton Street in order to access the elementary school 

 

Bike Share 

Staff continues to work with the Town of Chapel Hill and others to discuss bike share 

opportunities, to meet with possible venders and to consider possible collaborations, and to 

monitor the program in Durham where bike share companies are required to get a permit.  The 

Transportation Advisory Board has also discussed bike share at several points over the past few 

years. 

 

Residential Traffic Calming 

Planning staff have coordinated with Public Works over the summer to perform test runs for 

collecting traffic count data. While the purpose of this testing period was to ensure that all staff 

were familiar with the methodology, technical difficulties were encountered with the traffic 

counter equipment.  IT staff is in the process of purchasing replacement counters.  Once received 

and tested, staff will begin the analysis portion of residential traffic calming requests starting 

with the Cobblestone Drive request.  
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Over the summer, a graduate student intern worked with Planning Staff to evaluate the adopted 

Residential Traffic Management Plan and identify possible improvements to make the program 

work more smoothly.   

 

Citizen & TAB Bike/Ped Safety Requests 

In July, Town staff held a detailed and productive meeting with NCDOT representatives 

regarding the bike/ped safety requests, with a particular focus on crossings along Homestead 

Road by Claremont and locations along North Greensboro Street.  NCDOT identified possible 

infrastructure improvements such as signage and lighting for short-term enhancements as longer 

term items such as lane modifications which would require analysis.  

 

Slow Zone 

Staff met with NCDOT staff to discuss the concept of a slow zone in the downtown area using a 

combination of signage and infrastructure improvements that would provide cues to drivers to 

slow down.  Staff plans to circle back to NCDOT to discuss more specific design proposals this 

fall.  Informational signage developed as part of the Wayfinding project should dovetail nicely 

into the Slow Zone program. 

 

Road to Zero 

Staff is evaluating what it take to make a commitment to achieve the designation and to pursue 

those activities.  

 

Safe Routes to School Implementation Committee 

Staff has reviewed the existing make-up of the implementation committee and has developed a 

draft description of a revised committee, based on Board comments in June.  Discussion with the 

Active Routes to School Regional Coordinator, and the Town Attorney for input and refinement 

is still underway. 
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 Human Services Application Funding Process
PURPOSE:  The purpose of the agenda item is to gather feedback/direction from the Board on possible
changes to Human Services application funding process.

DEPARTMENT:  Economic and Community Development

CONTACT INFORMATION:  Annette Stone, AICP Economic and Community Development Director

(919) 918-7319 astone@townofcarrboro.org

INFORMATION:  In the Fall of 2017, Chapel Hill Town Council directed their staff to create a refined and
streamlined human services funding process that was results driven and achieves the Town goals and
responsive to the community needs.  In June 2018, the Chapel Hill staff completed a study and presented
recommendations to the Chapel Hill Town Council.  The following link is to the meeting and all the back up
material included.

<https://chapelhill.legistar.com/LegislationDetail.aspx?ID=3531764&GUID=BADFBEC7-1BA1-46FC-BD6F-
C344C2773EEA&Options=&Search>=

Chapel Hill staff along with input from advisory board members and non-profits have developed a framework
for prioritizing funding decisions.  Carrboro staff has already started working with Chapel Hill and Orange
County on streamlining the application, which was also recommended by the Carrboro Board of Aldermen. The
key implementation strategies that could have an effect on whether we continue to jointly work with Chapel
Hill and Orange County on the application process are the following and can be found on the last page of the
staff report included in the link to the agenda item above.

1) Revise the funding application to align with the proposed Results Framework and reduce the number of
questions to include only those essential to inform decision making.

2) For funding request below $5000, use an abbreviated application and expedited review process without
an agency hearing.

3) Pilot a “High Impact Award” Grant, to provide up to 3 larger grants in the $30,000 - $50,000 range
focusing on new innovative projects/programs to address specific needs.

They also would like to eventually move to an online application only, but will not be able to launch with this
funding cycle.
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Last year, Carrboro had a total of 56 applications.  Twenty-two of those applications were request for $5000 or
less.  In all, 31 agencies received less than $5000, and 16 of those received less than $2500.

FISCAL & STAFF IMPACT:   None at this time.

RECOMMENDATION:..r  Staff recommends the Board hear the report and provide staff direction for

the upcoming FY 2019 Human Services Funding cycle.
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